PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 27, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 27, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:15 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Tree City USA Designation – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to announce that the Town's application for Tree City USA for 2006 has once again been approved and forwarded to the National Arbor Day Foundation.  Mr. Sylvia noted that this is Plymouth's 18th year receiving this designation by the Department of Conservation and Recreation, and he thanked Ted Bubbins, Superintendent of Parks, Forestry and Cemeteries, as well as Mr. Bubbins’ staff, for all their hard work. 

Annual Town Meeting Article 20: Ballot Summaries – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that the Finance Committee recently voted to approve Article 20 of the Annual Town Meeting Warrant which speaks to putting summaries, written by Counsel, on the ballot.  However, Mr. Sylvia explained, they have amended the article so that wording may be added that would make it mandatory for the summary created by legal counsel to go back before the Selectmen for approval.  

In speaking with Counsel, Mr. Sylvia said, this language could be added, but such "approval" is not generally required by the General Laws, or by special acts providing for such summary.  Although counsel does not anticipate that the General Court will have a problem with such language, Mr. Sylvia noted, counsel did want to reassure and remind the Board that all draft language for summaries already goes to the Selectmen for review and approval.   

Mr. Sylvia asked the Board to consider the Finance Committee’s amendment to Article 20 and vote on whether to accept the article as amended or to leave the article as it was originally drafted.  
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to concur with the amendment to Article 20 as put forth by the Finance Committee.  Voted 4-0, approved. 
Pilgrim Nuclear Power Plant Emergency Planning Zone – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that he received a response to a letter he sent to Governor Deval Patrick requesting an independent assessment of emergency response in the event of a major accident or incident at the Pilgrim Nuclear Power Plant.  Governor Patrick, Mr. Sylvia said, responded that he would assign the request to Kevin Burke, Secretary of the Executive Office of Public Safety.  Additionally, Mr. Sylvia said, he and Chairman Quintal spoke recently with Secretary Burke and Ian Bowles, Secretary of the Executive Office of Environmental Affairs, to discuss the Town’s request for a perimeter tour of the plant.
Wastewater Treatment Facility – Mr. Sylvia updated the Board on activities at Plymouth’s Wastewater Treatment Facility, which is operated by a Veolia, a subcontractor.   Mr. Sylvia said that he and David Gould, Acting Director of Public Works, met with Veolia’s plant manager to discuss and address the environmental regulatory violations that have been detected through testing within the past several months.   Mr. Sylvia noted that he has asked Veolia to provide a full report for the Board of Selectmen, tentatively scheduled for the second week in April.  During the month of March (to date), he pointed out, no violations have been recorded at the plant.  

Moment of Silence

Chairman Quintal asked for a moment of silence in respect to the recent passing of longtime Planning and Zoning Board member Joe Balboni.  
Licenses

Seasonal Liquor Renewals

· Pinewood Lodge, Inc. d/b/a Pinewood Lodge, 190 Pinewood Lodge, Albert Saunders (Manager), requested renewal of the following licenses in conjunction with their liquor renewal:

· Common Victualler’s License

· Comprehensive Entertainment Licenses, Groups I, II, III, IV

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above licenses for Pinewood Lodge, Incorporated.  Voted 4-0, approved.

· Sandy Pond Golf, Inc. d/b/a Atlantic Country Club, 450 Little Sandy Pond Road, Paul Whiting (Manager), requested renewal of the following licenses in conjunction with their liquor renewal:

· Common Victualler’s License

· Comprehensive Entertainment, Groups I, II, III

· Early Sunday Opening

· Sunday Entertainment (Live entertainment, dancing)

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above licenses for Sandy Pond Golf, Incorporated.  Voted 4-0, approved.

· Double C, Inc., d/b/a Campy’s, 531 Federal Furnace Road, Craig Carreau (Manager), requested renewal of the following licenses in conjunction with their liquor renewal:

· Comprehensive Entertainment, Groups I, II, III

· Sunday Entertainment (TV, dancing, live entertainment)

· Early Sunday Opening

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above licenses for Double C, Incorporated.  Voted 4-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Jungle Plex, 8 Natalie Way, Kosta Haveles, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for March 30, 2007 from 5:00 p.m. to 1:00 a.m. for a Plymouth Pop Warner Football Fundraiser to be held at the Jungle Plex.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above licenses for Jungle Plex.  Voted 3-0-1, approved, with Selectman Schena abstaining from the vote

Administrative Notes
Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the 

Board approved the minutes from the March 20th, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.
New Wastewater Manager Position – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to endorse the recommendation of the Town Manager that a new OPEIU position be established within the Utilities Division of the DPW.  The new position will be a full-time Wastewater Manager that will provide oversight of the wastewater treatment facility at Camelot Drive, as well as operate and manage the Plymouth South High School and Airport facilities.   Voted 4-0, approved.
Community Development Block Grant – Selectman Loewenberg read aloud a Proclamation /Resolution recognizing the need for and the success of the Community Development Block Grant program during the FY2007 National Community Development Week campaign.  The Proclamation/Resolution, endorsed and signed by the Board, will be sent to our congressional members and state legislators along with a letter requesting that funding not be reduced for the program.

Deed for Highway Easement – The Board approved and accepted a Deed for Highway Easement from FREJA LLC to the Town for approximately 92 square feet on Long Pond Road, as presented by the Engineering Department.

Appointments to the Affordable Housing Trust – The Board appointed the following members to the Affordable Housing Trust for two year terms expiring April 1, 2009:


Mark Sylvia

Chairman


Lee Hartmann

Director of Planning and Development


Joan Pimental

Plymouth Housing Authority


Roger Goguen

Affordable Housing Committee


Paul Curtis


Plymouth Redevelopment Authority


J. Michael Vernazarro
Banker


Joanne Duffy

Attorney

Mr. Sylvia reviewed the reasons for creation of the Trust and the structural make-up guidelines of the Trust.  Mr. Sylvia explained that he interviewed the applicants for the non-designated banker and attorney terms, and his selections, he said, were banker J. Michael Vernazzaro and Attorney Joanne Duffy.  
Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment.  No one came forward to speak from the audience.
Selectman Schena noted that he abstained from the vote to approve the One Day Wine and Malt License for the Pop Warner fundraiser at the Jungle Plex.   The Texas Hold-Em Poker-themed event, he said, is expected to be a fun evening, and he encouraged residents to support the fundraiser on Friday, March 30 at 6:00 p.m.  
Joint Meeting With the Planning Board and School Committee
	Present: 
	School Committee
	Planning Board


	
	Linda McAlduff, Chairman
	Malcolm MacGregor, Chairman

	
	John S. White, Vice Chairman
	Paul McAlduff, Vice Chairman

	
	Patricia Adelmann
	Marc Garrett

	
	Dennis Begley
	Larry Rosenblum

	
	Margie Burgess
	Loring Tripp III

	
	Jane Freedman
	

	
	Nicole Manfredi
	Lee Hartmann, Planning Department

	
	
	Valerie Massard, Planning Department

	
	Barry Haskell, School Superintendent

	David Gould, Acting DPW Director


Planning Board Chair Malcolm MacGregor and School Committee Chair Linda McAlduff opened the meeting for their respective board/committee.   

A.D. Makepeace Development Project

Planning Board members Larry Rosenblum and Loring Tripp explained that they would abstain from voting or discussing the A.D. Makepeace proposed project, as they are both considered abutters to the parcels within the proposal (within 300 feet).  
Selectman Loewenberg, also considered an abutter, noted that, as she will not be voting upon or issuing any permits for the A.D. Makepeace project as a member of the Board of Selectmen, she has been advised by the State Ethics Commission that she may participate in the discussion.

Mr. Sylvia provided background information on the A.D. Makepeace development project, noting that Town employees Lee Hartmann, Valerie Massard, and David Gould have been working diligently on the A.D. Makepeace proposals and subsequent Massachusetts Environmental Policy Act (MEPA) filing and addendum.  As the Planning Board and School Committee have roles to play in this expansive project, Mr. Sylvia said, the Board asked that a joint meeting be convened to review and discuss the most recent information and research on the matter.  
Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, addressed the Board to review the details of the A.D. Makepeace project through the use of a Powerpoint presentation.  While the project is proposed over three main parcels in southern Plymouth, the Town’s main focus on the project is on the 1,300+ acre Wareham Road corridor (“Century Bogs”) segment of the project.   Mr. Hartmann asked that the three boards review their presentation and offer questions or suggestions for further research, focus, and/or negotiation. 

The MEPA process, Mr. Hartmann explained, is a State-mandated, comprehensive project review of any large proposals that are expected to have a significant impact on a community.  At the end of the process, Mr. Hartmann said, there is no approval or denial handed down, but the purpose of the MEPA review is to ensure that specific, accurate, environmental studies are conducted that will provide important information for State and local permitting agencies, as well as the public.   Mr. Hartmann then detailed the scope of the MEPA review and the zoning processes applicable to the A.D. Makepeace project.
Mr. Hartmann noted that A.D. Makepeace is expected to file for a Traditional Rural Village Development (TRVD) with the Town in June 2007.
A.D. Makepeace representatives Skip Kelleher (Senior Vice President of Real Estate), Tom Berkley (Director of Land Development), and Judy Kohn addressed the Board to review their development project proposals and the MEPA filing.   Within the project design, they said, A.D. Makepeace expects to preserve over 80 percent of their land holdings east of the state forest through concentrated development.  The main characteristics of the project, they noted, are open space, true mixed-use development, a village green-based design concept, and self-sustaining infrastructure (i.e. water and wastewater treatment facilities).  The next steps, the A.D. Makepeace representatives explained, will be to work with the Town to discuss and address the impacts on the roads, open space, and water supply of the project and its surrounding area. 
Town Planner Valerie Massard presented a review of the comments and concerns raised by Town staff (Town Manager’s Office, Planning & Development, Public Works, Inspectional Services, Human Services, Police, Fire, and Schools) in relation to the A.D. Makepeace project.   She listed the following as Staff comments:
· Traffic
· Water & Wastewater (watershed concerns to protect our water quality)

· Open Space/Preserved Areas

· Rare Species

· Historical/Archaeological Impacts (state has not yet come across any sites of interest) 

· Public Safety (emergency response times)

· Schools

· Housing & Community Services
Throughout the entire review process, Ms. Massard said, the goal for the Town is to get the best development scenario, or “package,” for the Town of Plymouth.   One of the main purposes of the presentation, she reiterated, was to solicit feedback from the Boards on whether Town staff has asked the right questions and addressed all possible concerns associated with the A.D. Makepeace project.   Copies of the Environmental Impact Report (EIR), Ms. Massard said, will be available for the public at the library and in the Planning Department.  
Chairman Quintal thanked the staff of the Planning & Development Department for their presentation, and he opened the meeting for questions and discussion. 
A discussion and question-and-answer period occurred between members of all three boards and Mr. Hartmann.  Concerns were raised around the impacts that the A.D. Makepeace development will have on school enrollment, affordable housing, water supply, services, and the Town’s ability to shape the scope of the project.   
Mr. Hartmann reassured the members of the boards that, while the Town may not have the ability to get each of their demands met, these concerns will be addressed and negotiated throughout the entire review and permitting process.  A.D. Makepeace, Mr. Hartmann explained, has a whole range of options for development of their parcels (i.e. 40B projects, agricultural uses, the sale of individual parcels, etc.), and Plymouth will need to mitigate the best of all possible scenarios, with health, safety, and welfare being its key negotiating points.  Mr. Hartmann is confident in the Planning Board’s ability to make strong, defensible decisions throughout the permitting process.  He and his staff, Mr. Hartmann said, will continue to respond to the interests and concerns of the three boards and report back to them as often as possible.  
Selectman Schena noted that he would like the Town to operate from a place of strength while making its needs very clear.   He recommended that the Board be involved and updated on a monthly basis, as this project, he said, will likely be the last of its kind (in terms of major expanse) in Plymouth.   Selectmen Schena then encouraged the community to come forward and take part in the process, as any idea could be a great idea.
Chairman Quintal made note that the size of the A.D. Makepeace development will likely affect the Town’s emergency evacuation plan, and he said that this should be considered during the project review.    
Chairman Quintal again thanked the Planning Staff for their presentation, and he opened the meeting for public comment.
Leighton Price, a resident of Mast Road, addressed his concerns regarding the traffic impact findings within the Draft Environmental Impact Report (DEIR).   In his opinion, the traffic research done within the review failed to address the increased traffic at key intersections involving the roads that will feed traffic to and from the A.D. Makepeace proposed developments.      

Walter Morrison, who resides near the intersection of Long Pond and Halfway Pond roads, expressed his concerns for the impact that the proposed A.D. Makepeace development will have on traffic and safety, and he urged the boards to review these potential impacts carefully. 
Barry Haskell, Superintendent of Schools, said that school capacity in the southern area of Town—and transportation of those students—will need to be addressed as the A.D. Makepeace project goes forward, as enrollment numbers in this area are already high.  
Acting Director of the Department of Public Works, David Gould, acknowledged that the issues of traffic and transportation will be considerable within this project, and he assured the Board that the DPW is looking at this carefully.  He encouraged the public to offer their concerns to his department.

Chairman Quintal called for a five-minute break before the next presentation.
Waverly Oaks 61B Parcel
Mr. Hartmann explained to the Board and the audience that a parcel classified as Chapter 61B land within the Waverly Oaks Golf Course has been offered for purchase.  Mr. Hartmann reviewed the Chapter 61 tax program that allows for the owners of land classified as forest (Chapter 61), agricultural (61A), or recreational (61B) to receive an 80-90% tax rebate in an effort to encourage the preservation of these spaces.  If the property owners chose to take their land out of this classification—as Long Pond Golf Co., the owners of the Waverly Oaks parcel, have done—Mr. Hartmann said, the Town must be given first right of refusal. 
Mr. Hartmann noted that Town Counsel has reviewed the most recent purchase and sales offer and deemed it to be bona fide.  The Town, he said, has until July 18, 2007 to exercise its right of first refusal.  
Mr. Hartmann displayed a map of the parcel, noting that the 31.7 acre parcel abuts Plymouth South Middle School.  The Open Space Committee and School Committee have voted to recommend that the Town purchase the property.  
School Committee Chair Linda McAlduff explained that, at their February 26th meeting, the School Committee voted to recommend acquisition of the parcel for school or Town use due to its proximity to Plymouth South and Plymouth Middle Schools, allowing for the potential expansion of the facilities, whether in the long term or short term.  Mr. Haskell concurred with Ms. McAlduff, noting the closeness to transportation infrastructure and the opportunity the parcel would provide to create a campus-style school. 
Finance Director Bruce Miller provided the Board with some preliminary figures on the Town’s ability to purchase the parcel.  He Town, he said, will need to borrow in order to purchase, and he presented the Board with a possible payment and tax-increase scenario. 
Discussion ensued amongst the three boards, and support for the acquisition of this parcel was offered by several members of each board.  Overall, consensus was reached that the Town consider purchase of the parcel for several reasons, including:
· Proximity to existing school buildings

· Need for school space and expansion

· Proximity to Myles Standish State Forest, creating potential recreational link between the Town and State Forest

· Avoidance of possible 40B projects that could be proposed for the parcel

Further discussion ensued regarding the possible location of a well on the parcel and the suggestion to form a negotiating team to discuss the purchase.  
Mr. Sylvia explained that no official vote was necessary from the Board at this point, but he suggested that the Board clarify whether it wished to form the suggested negotiating team or simply direct Planning staff to continue to invest time in researching and negotiating this purchase.  Mr. Sylvia recommended that Town staff continue its work on the Waverly Oaks parcel and bring the matter back before a meeting of the joint boards.  
Chairman Quintal asked for input from the three boards, and consensus was reached that Town staff would continue to handle the Waverly Oaks parcel.  
Update on School Expansion

Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Haskell for a brief update on the school expansion project.  Mr. Haskell explained that the School Department has submitted its statement of interest to the State’s SBA (School Building Assistance) program, but SBA will not be open for business until July 1, 2007.   Mr. Haskell noted that SBA has asked that the two different expansion sites be submitted separately, along with further information on demographics information.  

Selectman Schena expressed concern about the separation of the school expansion projects, since this was presented to the voters as one project.  

Mr. Haskell replied that SBA’s request was unforeseen at that time, and the proposal offered to the public was fully based on everything that was known at the time.  The Town will still likely receive a 50% reimbursement from SBA on the project, but, as such, SBA can impose certain stipulations on the project application.
Chairman Quintal thanked the members of the Planning Board and School Committee, and he expressed his appreciation that everyone could come together to work collaboratively.  
Members of the Planning Board and the School Committee motioned and voted to adjourn the joint meeting.  
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for discussion of any old business, new business, or letters.   There were no matters raised for discussion.
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Schena – yes, Loewenberg – yes, Quintal – yes, Malaguti – yes.

Chairman Quintal notified the audience that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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